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INTRODUCTION 
 
In response to a number of congressional inquiries and complaints received by our office, we are 
auditing the Office of Healthy Homes and Lead Hazard Control’s (Office of Healthy Homes) 
process for awarding fiscal year 2004 grants.  The complainants alleged the Office of Healthy 
Homes inappropriately awarded its fiscal year 2004 Lead Hazard Control and Healthy Homes 
grants.  Our objective was to determine whether the allegation in the complaints had merit. We 
also wanted to determine whether the Office of Healthy Homes followed appropriate procedures 
in awarding the fiscal year 2004 lead grants. To answer our objectives, we reviewed seven grant 
applications totaling $8,125,400. This included six applications identified in the complaints, and 
one additional application a staff member in the Office of Healthy Homes provided us.  
 
This memorandum report provides interim results pertaining to our audit. Our audit work is 
ongoing; however, our preliminary results identified significant conditions that we wish to bring 
to your attention immediately. 
 
For each recommendation without a management decision, please respond and provide status 
reports in accordance with HUD Handbook 2000.06, REV-3. Please furnish us copies of any 
correspondence or directives issued because of this audit.  
 
 

 



SUMMARY 
 
We found the complainants’ allegation that the Office of Healthy Homes inappropriately 
awarded its fiscal year 2004 Lead Hazard Control and Healthy Homes grants had merit. We 
identified errors in the award process for all seven grant applications we reviewed. These errors 
caused four applicants to either receive an award they were not entitled to or to lose an award 
they should have received. The results of our review are:   
 

Two ineligible applicants received grant awards totaling $5,000,000,1  • 
• 
• 

One applicant was awarded a grant for $957,900 that was not properly supported, and 
One applicant was denied $365,736 in grant funds that it was eligible to receive. 

 
In large part, these problems occurred because the department established a deadline of 
September 30, 2004, to process and award the grants without having an effective process in 
place. To meet this deadline, the Office of Healthy Homes and its contractor did not always 
follow established procedures in evaluating and scoring the grant applications. Specifically, the 
Office of Healthy Homes (1) did not ensure all of the contractor’s staff was properly trained, (2) 
did not maintain a proper log to track when applications were received, (3) did not ensure the 
contractor performed appropriate initial reviews and evaluation of the grant applications, (4) did 
not perform adequate quality assurance reviews of the contractor’s work, and (5) negotiated 
contracts after the grants were executed. Additionally, we noted the Office of Healthy Homes’ 
decision to restrict its search for a contractor under HUD’s accelerated contracting process to 
small business and 8(a) firms2 severely limited the pool of qualified contractors. By restricting 
the bidding to only small business and 8(a) firms, the department was only able to get one 
contractor to bid on the contract. HUD ultimately awarded the contract to that firm.       
 
Based on our survey results, we question whether the remaining fiscal year 2004 grants were 
properly awarded only to eligible applicants. We believe the department needs to take immediate 
action to ensure the 2005 grant award process is completed according to the notice of funding 
availability requirements and HUD’s established grant processing procedures. The detailed 
results of our review follow. 
 

METHODOLOGY AND SCOPE 
 

Our overall objective was to determine whether the complaints were valid. We also wanted to 
determine whether the Office of Healthy Homes followed appropriate procedures in awarding 
the fiscal year 2004 lead grants. 
 
To accomplish our audit objectives, we 
 

• Reviewed applicable HUD regulations including the notice of funding availability 
relating to the administration of the Office of Healthy Homes grant program.  

                                                 
1 Based upon the legal opinion received from the Office of Inspector General’s Office of General Counsel, we will 
only be able to recapture $3,000,000 of this amount.  
2 A certified 8(a) firm is a firm owned and operated by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals who are 
eligible to receive federal contracts under the Small Business Administration’s 8(a) Business Development Program. 
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• Conducted interviews with Office of Healthy Homes employees and the contractor to 
determine each of their responsibilities concerning the awarding of the grant funds. 

• Obtained an understanding of the Lead Hazard Control and Healthy Homes Grant 
program.  

• Examined seven grant applications and supporting records. Six of the applicants were 
specifically named within the complaints. Of the six, five received fiscal year 2004 
awards. 

 
We performed the majority of our fieldwork between January and March 2005 at the Office of 
Healthy Homes, located in Washington, DC. The review generally covered the period of July to 
September 2004. 
 

BACKGROUND 
 

On October 28, 1992, Congress enacted the Residential Lead-Based Paint Hazard Reduction Act 
of 1992 (Public Law 102-550), also known as Title X of the Housing and Community 
Development Act of 1992. This section of the act authorized a grant program, which allowed 
state and local governments to obtain funding for the evaluation and reduction of lead-based 
paint hazards in privately owned housing built before 1978 and occupied by low-income 
families. In 1991, HUD established the Office of Healthy Homes to bring together health and 
housing professionals in a concerted effort to eliminate lead-based paint hazards.  
 
Funding under the Office of Healthy Homes grant program is completed on a competitive basis. 
An agency may submit an application for the grant under the notice of funding availability 
published in the Federal Register. To be competitive, an agency has to demonstrate, among other 
things, that the funds will be used effectively to implement the objectives of the Office of 
Healthy Homes’ lead-based grants.  
 
In past competitions, the application review process for Office of Healthy Homes grants was 
managed entirely by departmental staff appointed by the director of the Office of Healthy 
Homes. However, after processing approximately 235 applications in fiscal year 2003, the 
department realized it does not have adequate staff resources in-house to manage the entire 
application process. After assessing several alternatives, including contacting the Centers for 
Disease Control and Prevention, and the Environmental Protection Agency, the decision was 
made to seek contractor assistance in managing the application review process.  
 
To obtain the contract, the Office of Healthy Homes used HUD’s accelerated contracting 
process. Under this process, the General Services Administration schedule is used to search for a 
minimum of five contract holders, one of which must be a disadvantaged business or 8(a) 
business, and one a women-owned small business if such businesses are on the applicable 
federal supply schedule. 
 
The application and award process works in the following manner. Once the applications are 
received, the Office of Healthy Homes reviews the applications to determine whether they were 
received before the application deadline. The applications are then forwarded to the contractor 
who reviews them to determine whether each grantee is eligible and the information within the 
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application is accurate. The contractor then scores all eligible applications based upon guidance 
provided within the notice of funding availability. Office of Healthy Homes staff then reviews 
the contractor’s work to determine which grantees will receive an award. During fiscal year 
2004, the Office of Healthy Homes received 262 applications from applicants that were applying 
for $167 million in funding. Seventy-two lead-based grants were issued. 
 

RESULTS OF REVIEW  
 
The Office of Healthy Homes’ Efforts to Meet Departmental Goals Adversely Affected Its 2004 
Lead Grant Award Process    
 
In completing the grant process for fiscal year 2004, the Office of Healthy Homes attempted to 
meet two departmental goals. These goals included ensuring the grant funds it received in 2004 
were awarded to grantees in the same year, and to select a contractor following HUD’s small 
business policy. Although these are admirable goals, we found that the Office of Healthy Homes 
had not established an efficient methodology or process to meet the grant award deadline of 
September 30, 2004, which had a negative impact on the 2004 grant process.  
 
Public Law 108-199, passed on January 23, 2004, provides the fiscal year 2004 funding for the 
department. According to the public law the funding received by the department for Office of 
Healthy Homes grants is available until September 30, 2005. This means that the department has 
almost two years to determine which grantees will be allocated the funds. To meet its 
performance goals, the deputy director pushed to have the fiscal year 2004 funds issued by 
September 30, 2004.  However, the Office of Healthy Homes did not have its award process 
fully defined to ensure all applications were properly reviewed and rated within this time span. In 
part, some of these problems may have developed because this was the first year the Office of 
Healthy Homes had used a contractor to complete the process. In previous years the Office of 
Healthy Homes completed the award process in-house.  
 
Method of Procuring a Contractor Restricted the Pool of Qualified Bidders  
 
To ensure that the contract was issued in time to meet its deadline of September 30, 2004, the 
Office of Healthy Homes used the department’s accelerated contracting method. This approach 
allows for acquisitions of goods and services in an accelerated manner that emphasizes 
partnering with industry to achieve HUD objectives. One of the requirements of the accelerated 
contracting method is that it comply with HUD’s small business policy, in which at least one 
small disadvantaged business or 8(a) business and one women-owned small business be solicited 
if such businesses are on the applicable federal supply schedule. During the solicitation process 
the Office of Healthy Homes carried this requirement one step further and only solicited small 
businesses and 8(a) firms. In doing so, it limited its scope of qualified candidates when time was 
in short supply.  
 
The Office of Healthy Homes issued a request for proposal on June 1, 2004, to seven small 
business and/or 8(a) firms. The proposals were due June 17, 2004; however, none of the firms 
completed a proposal. The Office of Healthy Homes did not receive a bid until the contracting 
office contacted each of the seven firms and extended the due date to June 25, 2004. 
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Unfortunately, the contractor that submitted the bid admitted up-front that they had a limited 
capacity to carry out the required activities. Specifically, the contractor did not have sufficient 
staff to complete the required activities and would have to recruit, interview, and hire the 
necessary staff. Although the Office of Healthy Homes was aware of the contractor’s 
shortcomings, on July 8, 2004, it selected the entity to manage the 2004 grant application 
process.   
 
Office of Healthy Homes Could Not Demonstrate It Provided the Necessary Training to All of 
the Contractor’s Staff  
 
A key component of the grant award process is for the Office of Healthy Homes to ensure all of 
its contractor’s staff are adequately trained. The contractor hired by the Office of Healthy Homes 
was responsible for reviewing the grant applications to ensure they met  notice of funding 
availability requirements and then score the applications. Before beginning this process, the 
Office of Healthy Homes was to provide training on the specific notice of funding availability 
requirements. In addition, the Office of Healthy Homes was to provide training to the 
contractor’s staff on how to score an application. Since the contractor’s staff was located across 
the country, the training took place over the telephone. Each reviewer was provided a package of 
information to be used during the training exercise.  
 
During our review, we identified 30 reviewers who participated in the fiscal year 2004 grant 
application review process. The Office of Healthy Homes said that all reviewers received 
appropriate training. However, documentation provided by the Office of Healthy Homes only 
showed 18 individuals participated in the training exercises. In addition, when we requested a 
copy of the training documentation used during the exercise, the Office of Healthy Homes said 
the information was presented on the contractor’s Web site and had recently been removed.  
 
The Office of Healthy Homes Did Not Maintain a Proper Log to Track When Applications Were 
Received   
 
When the grant application is received, the Office of Healthy Homes is to review the application 
to ensure that it is postmarked and received before the application deadline. This information is 
logged into and tracked in a database. In fiscal year 2004, the closing date for submitting an 
application was July 13, 2004. The Office of Healthy Homes could not provide documentation to 
support five of the seven applications we reviewed, thus we could not determine whether these 
applicants met the application deadline date noted in the notice of funding availability. The 
Office of Healthy Homes staff believes these errors will not exist in 2005 because this process 
will now be automated.  
 
Contractor Did Not Complete an Accurate Initial Review of All Applicants’ Eligibility 
 
Once the Office of Healthy Homes logged the receipt of the application, it was passed on to the 
contractor to determine whether the applicant was eligible for the grant before scoring. To assist 
the contractor during this review, a checklist was established to reflect the required elements for 
each application. Some of the items the contractor looked for included consistency in the 
proposed funding amounts throughout the document, submission of signed transmittal letters, 
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determination whether the applicant was a prior grantee, and review of past performance. Any 
deficiency found during the initial review was required to be corrected by the applicant before 
further review and scoring of the grant application would be performed.  
 
Our review of the seven grant applications noted problems with the contractor’s initial review.  
For six of the grant applications, the reviewer who performed the evaluation did not answer all of 
the items on the checklist, such as determining whether the grantee was a prior or current grantee 
and ensuring that budgeted amounts agreed throughout the application. Since these items were 
missed during the initial review they were not corrected and the Office of Healthy Homes 
awarded funding to four of the six applicants. As a result, two ineligible applicants were awarded 
$5,000,0003 in grant funds. For example, contrary to the notice of funding availability, an 
applicant that had performed poorly in the previous grant year was awarded a grant without the 
department taking into consideration the entity’s past performance. In another example, an 
applicant that had received funds in 2003 received additional funds in 2004, which is also a 
violation.   
 
The Office of Healthy Homes Did Not Provide Adequate Quality Assurance Reviews and 
Oversight of the Contractor’s Work  
 
We found that the Office of Healthy Homes did not perform adequate quality assurance reviews 
and oversight of the contractor’s work. Of the seven applications reviewed, we found four 
instances in which incorrect or unsupported scores were used in a decision to award funding. In 
two instances, one applicant received an award and the other did not. In the first instance, the 
contractor had made a mathematical error in scoring the grant application. Due to this error, the 
entity was denied funding when it should have received funding in fiscal year 2004.  To correct 
the mistake, the Office of Healthy Homes plans to award this entity funds totaling $365,736 (or 
the negotiated grant amount) from fiscal year 2005 appropriations or other resources. In the 
second instance, the Office of Healthy Homes could not provide the individual score sheets used 
to support the total score submitted for the applicant. Using the total score, the applicant received 
$957,900 in grant funding. Thus, there is no way to determine whether the contractor calculated 
the score correctly. For the remaining two applications in which awards were made based on 
incorrect stores, the recalculated score was still high enough to be considered for an award. 
 
The Office of Healthy Homes Conducted Negotiations with Applicants after It Awarded the 
Grants  
 
According to the notice of funding availability, after the Office of Healthy Homes has rated and 
ranked all applications and made its selections, it may require that the selected applicants 
participate in negotiations to determine the specific terms of the funding agreement and budget. 
Out of the five applicants that received funding, the Office of Healthy Homes did not require that 
the applicants participate in negotiations before executing the awards. If the Office of Healthy 

                                                 
3 A portion of this amount ($2,000,000) relates to a grant issued to the City of San Antonio. Based upon our review, 
the city should not have received a grant due to poor past performance. The Office of Inspector General’s Office of 
General Counsel concurs with our assessment that the grant should not have been awarded; however, it does not 
believe that these funds can be repaid to the department, since the issuance of these funds was based upon an error 
made by the department and not the grantee.  
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Homes had conducted negotiations before executing awards, funds that were adjusted by the 
department would not have had to be readjusted. 
 
In summary, the decisions made to issue the fiscal year 2004 grants by September 2004, limiting 
the contractor selection process, and hiring a contractor with limited capacity contributed to the 
issues we have noted during our review. We are bringing these concerns to your attention before 
the fiscal year 2005 funding is distributed in hopes of avoiding similar problems for the fiscal 
year 2005 allocation. 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

The Office of Healthy Homes needs to correct these deficiencies immediately to ensure that the 
distribution of the $168 million in the fiscal year 2005 grant award process is conducted in a 
more fair and equitable manner.  
 
To accomplish this, we recommend that the Office of Healthy Homes 
 

1A. Ensure an adequate pool of highly qualified contractors are solicited and considered for 
the fiscal year 2005 contract. If necessary this may include opening the solicitation to 
all eligible General Supply Administration federal supply schedule contractors, without 
restricting them to only small business and/or 8(a) firms. 

 
1B.   In selecting a contractor, ensure that it has the capacity to complete requirements as 

noted in the contractor’s statement of work.  
 
1C.   Ensure the selected contractor has an adequate quality control process in place to ensure 

all applications are rated and scored according to the notice of funding availability 
requirements. 

 
1D.   Ensure all contractor staff are provided training before the processing of the fiscal year 

2005 grant applications. 
 
1E.    Routinely monitor the contractor during the grant rating process to ensure all 

applications are processed appropriately. 
 
1F.   Update its process to ensure quality assurance reviews and oversight of the contractor’s 

work adequately identify and correct problems with the contractor’s rating and scoring 
of grant applications.  
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Appendix A 
 

AUDITEE COMMENTS AND OIG’S EVALUATION 
 
 
 
Ref to OIG Evaluation   Auditee Comments 
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OIG Evaluation of Auditee Comments 
 
Comment 1 Although we agree that transitioning from an in-house award process to using a 

contractor created a number of problems for the Office of Healthy Homes, the 
root cause of the problems related to the Office of Healthy Homes’ commitment 
to meet the department’s goals. These goals included targeting small business and 
8(a) firms in awarding contracts and obligating the funds by September 30, 2004. 
To meet the department’s goal to award all grants by September 30, 2004, the 
Office of Healthy Homes used HUD’s accelerated contracting method. However, 
although it is not a requirement under this contracting method, the Office of 
Healthy Homes elected to limit the solicitation to small business and 8(a) firms. 
This severely limited the number of quality firms who bid on the contract. As our 
audit showed, the Office of Healthy Homes had a very difficult time in finding a 
small business or 8(a) contractor who would bid on the contract. It was not until 
the solicitation due date was extended did the Office of Healthy Homes find one 
bidder who finally accepted the contract. It was quite apparent that the Office of 
Healthy Homes’ contracting options were very limited under this approach.  

 
Further, due to the time restrictions in meeting the department’s deadline of 
September 30, the Office of Healthy Homes did not have time to ensure the 
proper administrative controls were established to ensure the grant award process 
was conducted in a fair and equitable manner according to the notice of funding 
availability requirements. As we pointed out in the report, we found significant 
weaknesses in the training of the contractor’s staff, logging and tracking of the 
applications, contractor’s evaluation of the grant applications, and the Office of 
Healthy Homes’ oversight of the contractor’s work. As a result, we found a 
number of applicants either received or were denied a grant contrary to HUD’s 
established process.  

 
Comment 2 The reasons the Office of Healthy Homes provided for not wanting to delay the 

grant obligation process beyond September 30 all have merit. However, the 
overall integrity of the grant award process must take precedence over the desire 
to meet a defined deadline. For the 2004 grant award process, the Office of 
Healthy Homes did not have the administrative processes in place to ensure the 
grant award process was fair and equitable. This situation needs to be avoided in 
future grant awards even if it means establishing a later deadline. 

 
Comment 3 We did not suggest the Office of Healthy Homes not use small business and/or 

target 8(a) firms for its contracting needs. However, we did recommend it not 
restrict its search to these firms if an adequate number of qualified vendors did not 
bid on the solicitation using this method. As the audit highlights, the Office of 
Healthy Homes had a difficult time in finding and recruiting a small business or 
8(a) contractor for the task. The fact remains that the Office of Healthy Homes 
only obtained one bid after extending the due date for the solicitations. Also, the 
only bidder that was selected needed to recruit and train the staff that it needed to 
perform the task. It was quite apparent that the Office of Healthy Homes’ decision 
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to restrict contracting under this approach limited the number of qualified firms 
who may be better structured to perform the task. Further, as our audit results 
show, the selected contractor made a number of significant errors in processing 
the grant applicants which compromised the integrity of the grant award process. 
As such, we believe the Office of Healthy Homes has a responsibility to use all 
available methods to ensure it obtains a contractor who is best suited to complete 
the process by the imposed deadlines. 

 
Comment 4 During our review, we identified 30 reviewers that participated in the fiscal year 

2004 grant application review process.  The Office of Healthy Homes claimed 
that all reviewers received appropriate training. However, documentation 
provided by the Office of Healthy Homes only showed 18 individuals participated 
in the training exercises.  

 
Further, our audit clearly demonstrated performance issues with the contractor’s 
staff. For the seven grant applications reviewed, we identified problems with the 
initial review on six of the grant applications. Specifically, reviewers who 
performed the evaluations did not answer all of the items on the checklist, such as 
determining whether the grantee was a prior or current grantee and ensuring that 
budgeted amounts agreed throughout the application. These errors caused the 
Office of Healthy Homes to award two ineligible applicants $5,000,000 in grant 
funds and readjust funding budgets for two other applicants. 

 
Comment 5 The applicant in question is the City of San Antonio who applied for an award 

under the Lead-Based Paint Hazard Control Program. Ultimately the Office of 
Healthy Homes was responsible for making the final decision to fund the 
applicant. The Office of Healthy Homes could not provide us with any 
documentation to demonstrate it took into consideration the City of San Antonio’s 
poor past performance before a final decision was made to award it a 2004 grant. 
This concerned us because in the year 2003, the City of San Antonio had to return 
$2.2 million in grant funds under the Lead Hazard Control Program because it 
was not able to fully implement its grant program. Despite the grantee's poor 
performance, the Office of Healthy Homes provided the City of San Antonio with 
another $2 million award under the Lead Hazard Control Program. The past 
performance of the grantee clearly demonstrated it did not have the capability to 
effectively implement a grant program and use the funds that the Office of 
Healthy Homes provided them. As such, other grantees with greater capacity 
should have been considered for the award to ensure the program's limited 
funding was more effectively used to meet the objectives of the program. 

 
Comment 6 According to the notice of funding availability, after the Office of Healthy Homes 

has rated and ranked all applications and made its selections, it may require that 
the selected applicants participate in negotiations to determine the specific terms 
of the funding agreement and budget. If the Office of Healthy Homes feels that 
this approach specified under the notice of funding availability is not beneficial, 
and the process of negotiating grants after the award is a better and more effective 
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procedure, it should revise the notice of funding availability accordingly. 
However, this should only be done if the Office of Healthy Homes can fully 
support its position with appropriate performance data from its past grant awards. 

 
Comment 7 The Office of Healthy Homes needs to address a plan of action that will be used 

incase it receives a very limited pool of qualified contractors. 
 
Comment 8 Although the Office of Healthy Homes agrees with the recommendation, it needs 

to specifically define how it intends to evaluate the contractor’s capacity to 
perform the tasks identified in the statement of work.  

 
Comment 9 The Office of Healthy Homes should not rely totally on its expectations that its 

Enhanced Quarterly Performance Reporting System (EQPRS) will resolve some 
of the quality control issues. Also, it should require the contractor to submit the 
quality control plan as part of the terms of the contract. 
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